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1.

Cast of Characters

SAM:  40's

BARB:   40's

Place
The sticks

Time
Night
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Setting: A small home that's old and rundown.  The kitchen is right 
next to the living room, which leads into the dining room.
 

At Rise: Sam sits in the corner of a puffy dark green sofa.  His leg 
is in a cast and propped up on a small makeshift stool.  Barb is in 
the kitchen and throughout the play she moves between its rooms with 
hyper nervous energy.
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SAM:  Just chasing myself, Barb.  Chasing myself for things I done 
thirty years ago.  Like a dog chasing his tail.  I ain't ever gonna 
catch myself, just gonna spin myself dizzy with disaster.

BARB:  Oh, I don't wanna hear anymore of your whining.

SAM:  I ain't whining.  It's a fact.  I'm talking facts.

BARB:  Well, go talk facts to someone else.

SAM:  I would if I could, but I can't.

SAM holds up his leg in a cast.

See this?  That's what I get for never minding my own business.  If I 
ever could learn how to go deaf and blind when it counts, I just may 
have a chance to live the rest of my days in BLISS.

BARB:  That's always been your trouble. 

SAM:  Don't I know it.

BARB:  Poking your nose into every beehive you can sniff.  And I 
always told ya, you'll never find honey when you're too busy getting' 
stung.

SAM:  Do I have to hear it?

BARB:  You ain't heard enough of it.

SAM grabs the channel changer.

SAM:  Let me watch TV in peace.

Pause.

SAM:  Hey, why we ain't ever had any kids?

BARB:  Cause we ain't ever want 'em.

SAM:   Is that why?

BARB:  I believe it is.

SAM:   Right.  (beat)  Who wants kids, anyway?  All they do is 
torment you from the day they are born.  Crying all the time.  Gotta 
worry about feeding them, clothing them, changing their dirty 
diapers, make them giggle, make sure their brains on right with good 
education, make sure they have good balance and understand right from 
wrong...hell...I'd make a lousy father.
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BARB:  And I'd make a lousy mother.

Pause.

SAM:  It's all hopeless.

BARB:  Stop your whining.

SAM:  I woulda been a good daddy.  Don't you think it?

BARB:  Are we on this now?

SAM:  Do you think I would have made a good daddy?

BARB:  Yes...I do.

SAM:  You don't say.

BARB:  The best.

SAM:  Hmmm.

BARB:  You would have made a good daddy.

SAM:  You think?

BARB:  I do.

SAM:  That's depressing as all hell.

BARB:  It can be, if you choose it to be.

SAM:  How can I choose it to be, if what I feel is depressing?

BARB:  That's how your mind is processing it to be.

SAM:  Do you think I'm bitter?

BARB:  Do you think I'm fat?

SAM:  Am I?

BARB:  I am.

SAM:  I'm bitter, but I don't know what I'm bitter about.  Why am I 
so bitter?

BARB:  I'm bitter about eating too much of that strawberry danish. 
Getting' me another piece...you want any?

SAM:  Shit.  I've swallowed a bitter pill somewhere along my travels.
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BARB: What travels?  You're either home, at the garage or at the pub.

SAM:  Maybe that's my trouble.  I've lived a limited life.

BARB:  Listen Sam, I don't exactly know what it is you're trying to 
do to me with all this jibber jabber, cause I really don't need to 
hear your midlife crisis cries.  It's redundant, nobody cares, you 
yourself don't even care and I'm tired of catering to your long 
monologues about being sad, or crabby or whatever...don't you give 
yourself a headache or do we just have excellent hearing?

SAM:  I wanna go swimming in the lake.

BARB:  Lake!  You can't---

SAM:  I'm goin' for a swim in that damn lake and when I come out I'm 
cuttin' off this here cast and I'm a run for three miles.

BARB:  But you can't go swimming in the lake, silly head, not until 
you had some of this fine strawberry cake.

SAM:  I don't want that cake!  I want to swim.  I want to feel that 
cool water wiggle itself through my thighs---

BARB:  You wanna do way too many things.  That's another problem of 
yours.  You try to take on too much.  And you can't take on too much 
because when you take on too much you start to burn yourself out.

SAM:  What the hell you talkin' about?

BARB:  Have some cake.

SAM:  If you ask me one more time if I want some of that delicious 
strawberry danish cake, I just may eat the whole thing.  Cut me a 
slice.

BARB:  ...I just finished it all.

SAM:  What?  Why?

BARB:  Cause I felt like it.

SAM:  Why ask me if I want some, convince me in fact and then when I 
finally agree to it, you tell me it's all gone?

BARB:  You called my bluff.

SAM:  I'm goin' to the lake!

SAM keeps trying to stand up from the
couch but keeps falling back down.
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BARB keeps pointing and laughing at him.

BARB takes a polaroid and snaps a photo
of him.

SAM (cont'd):  What in the...did you just take a photo of me?

BARB:  It is too much to pass up...absolutely hysterical.

SAM:  I wish you hadn't.

BARB:  And you wanna go for the big swim, can't even get your ass up 
off the couch.

SAM:  Funny.  Very funny.  Very, very funny.  It's so funny I could 
shit myself with laughter.

BARB (angry):  So, why don't ya?  At least you can do something 
around here.  Tired of seeing your face morning, noon and night.  Who 
needs it?  I mean, we're married and all but do I really have to 
stare at ya all day long?

SAM:  I'd be at the pub if it weren't for you.

BARB:  And what makes you think I'd let you go to the pub?

SAM: Where else would I be?

Pause.

BARB:  I was a crocodile in my past life.  I am so sure of it. 
Always have these thoughts, past memories from living under water and 
on land.  Always remember the coolness from under my belly, the 
rocks, the mud, the grass..everything I touched, really.  Had this 
dream last night that proved it.  This dream of mine was so vivid, 
that it just had to be true.  How else would I know??  I was a 
crocodile!  I recall two incidents that are hard to ever forget.  One 
where I ate a man's arm and another when I got caught in a net, and I 
was rolling around inside this net, but it would only get tighter and 
tighter...it was strangling me to death, I was so restricted...I 
tried to roll in the opposite direction, but it seemed that no matter 
what I did, the net would dig deeper and deeper into my skin...felt 
like I was being crushed unto myself...maybe that's how I died.  I 
think it was, now that I think of it.  Had to be, how I died. 
Whenever it frames my mind I feel this pressure on my chest, it's so, 
heavy, this heaviness, this restriction!   (beat)  I was big.  I was 
bad.  I had tremendous power...until I was taken.  Many years left in 
me before they took me, many...probably became some woman's handbag 
or cute leather jacket.  Did you know that when I cross paths with 
some form of crock leather...I feel sad?  Did you know that about me? 
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SAM:  You can't have memories of being a crocodile if you're a human.

BARB (exploding):  Ain't true!

SAM (exploding):  True, it is!

BARB:  No!

SAM:  True!

BARB:  As sure as your leg is wrapped in a cast, is as sure as I was 
a crocodile in my past.

SAM:  And I was a shoe.

BARB:  Good for you!

SAM:  Good for you!

Pause.

SAM:  Just chasing myself, Barb.  Chasing myself for things I done 
thirty years ago.  Like a dog chasing his tail.  I ain't ever gonna 
catch myself, just gonna spin myself dizzy with disaster.

BARB:  Don't I know it?

SAM:  You know it.

BARB:  I used to be a crocodile.

SAM:  I know.

BARB:  I was...

SAM:  Yes, I know you were.  You were.

BARB:  And now?

SAM:  We are what we are.

BARB:  Yeah.

SAM:  We are what we are.

BARB:  Can't go back.

SAM:  Nah, none of us can ever go back.  If we could, maybe things 
would be worse, we'd somehow know that we could go back and change 
things, but since we can't, we live with regret and try to be better 
for the next time.
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BARB:  When is the next time, Sam?

SAM:  Whenever we want it to be.

BARB:  You still wanna swim in the lake?

SAM:  Uh...not really, not anymore.

BARB:  I do.

SAM:  You do?

BARB:  I'd like to swim in the lake with you.

SAM:  With me?

BARB:  Why not?

SAM:  I'll try.

BARB: What could go wrong?

SAM: So many things...

BARB: So many things could go wrong I guess...I guess they could. 
Well I'll get my things together, i'll be ready before you know it!

SAM: You always say that.

BARB: I mean...I was a crocodile.

END OF PLAY


